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Statement of 
Services – August 2017
August 3, 2017
Dear Happy Hours Families, 

We are pleased you have chosen Happy Hours for your child, and we want you to know that we are continuously working to improve the program. Your input is extremely important in this process. Please let staff know if you have concerns, question, or comments. We are striving for a quality program where your child will feel safe, happy and valued.  

This year we continue to work on two quality improvement initiatives; 
1) Planning – engaging children and youth in planning and leading activities, and 
2) Youth Program Quality Assessment - examining our program policies, procedures and practices using researched based assessment tools and trainings.
Please feel free to call us if you have any questions, comments or program suggestions.

Thank you,
Karen Yrigoyen
Program Director Happy Hours 

520-320-2206

About Happy Hours

The Happy Hours School Age Program admits students of any race, color, differing abilities, national and ethnic origin, gender, or creed. The rights, privileges, and programs are made available to all students and their families. Our program does not discriminate in the administration of any policies or programs. 

This year Happy Hours begins on August 3, 2017, the first day of school and ends on May 25, 2017, the last day of the school year.  

Child & Family Resources, Inc., Tucson Unified School District, the City of Tucson and the United Way of Tucson and Southern Arizona sponsor the Happy Hours School-Age Enrichment Program. The Arizona Department of Health Services licenses the Happy Hours sites as Child Care Centers. We maintain a 1:12 adult-child ratio and operate under the specific health and safety regulations as designated by the Arizona Department of Health Services, Office of Child Care Licensure, 400 West Congress - Suite 100, Tucson, AZ 85701  (520) 628-6540. Inspection reports are available on request at each site.   

2017-2018 Sites, Phone Numbers and Hours of Operation
	Sites
	Site Phone
	Address
	Mon., Tues., Thurs., & Fri. Hours
	Wed.

 Hours

	Robins
	404-1571
	3939 N Magnetite Lane

Tucson, AZ 85745
	2:00 pm – 6:00 pm
	1:00 pm – 6:00 pm

	Sam Hughes
	404-4904
	700 North Wilson
Tucson, AZ 85719
	7:00-8:35 am

2:45 - 6:00 p.m.
	7:00-8:35 am

1:45 – 6:00 pm

	Whitmore
	403-6871
	5330 East Glenn

Tucson, AZ 85712
	6:30 – 8:30 am

2:25 - 6:00 p.m.
	6:30 – 8:30 am

1:25 – 6:00 pm


School and Program Holidays

Happy Hours is closed on the following holidays and breaks.
Labor Day
September 4
Fall Break…………………………………………………………..October 9-13
Veteran's Day
November 10
Thanksgiving Recess
November 23-24
Winter Recess
December 25-January 5
Martin Luther King, Jr. Day
January 15
Rodeo Vacation
February 22-23
Spring Break………………………………………………………March 19-23
Good Friday
March 30
All Day Field Trips and Fall/Spring/Winter Mini-Camps
As an additional service to families, Happy Hours may offer All Day Field Trips and Mini-Camps on days when T.U.S.D is not in session. These are entirely contingent on parent interest. Interest forms will be distributed to families before the events are scheduled. If you would like your child to attend please be sure to return your parent interest form before the deadline as this service will only be offered if we have enough families committed to participating.
On Teacher Grading Days (October 10 and March 16) Happy Hours may conduct all-day field trips for an additional fee. The fee covers staffing, activities and bus rental costs. Happy Hours staff accompanies the children on the field trip. During Fall/Winter/Spring Breaks, Happy Hours may offer an all day mini-camp full of activities and explorations. Drop off and pick up on these days may be at a Happy Hours site that is not your regular program location. 
Field trip information letters and permission slips will be available in advance and are located on the sign-out table at each site. A non-refundable fee must be paid and a signed permission slip returned by the deadline listed on the information letter. 
Early Dismissal Dates 2017-2018
On days the school has early dismissal; Happy Hours will provide the program from each school's dismissal time until 6:00. 

· September 13-15
· February 15-16
Program Registration

Any school-age child is eligible to participate in the Happy Hours Program. We also accommodate children with special needs if the placement is appropriate for them and once an individualized plan is developed. 
To register in the program each family must complete a registration form, an Emergency Information and Immunization Record and provide a copy of each child’s immunization record from the health care provider. If there is space in the program children may begin participating as soon as this paperwork is completed and reviewed by a staff member. There is a non-refundable registration fee of $50. 
The Registration Packet includes:

· Registration/Monthly Payment Option Form

· State Mandated Emergency Information and Immunization Form (EIIR)
· Provide a copy of the child’s immunization record from the healthcare provider

· Monthly Fee Level Chart
· The monthly fee will be prorated if a child is enrolled after the 15th of the month. 

Withdrawal from Program

If you need to withdraw your child from the program for any reason, please notify your Center Director, or Nayelli Limon, Accounts Payable Clerk, at 321-3393 to fill out the proper schedule change form.  
If by chance your child has a break in attendance at anytime in the school year and would like to keep the spot available, there will be a holding spot fee of half the monthly tuition.
Re-entry is contingent on openings in the program. Once you withdraw your child from the program and wish to return, the registration fee must be paid again.
All withdrawals and schedules changes in the program must be made prior to the 1st of the month billing cycle. 

If your child has not attended the program and you did not notify the Accounts Payable Clerk, charges will not be refunded. 
Fees

Happy Hours tuition is based 180 school days and actual program costs, and is divided into equal monthly payments for your convenience. Holidays are taken into account when determining the fees. As such, there are no reductions in tuition for days missed due to illness, absence of any kind, holidays or adverse weather conditions.
We offer a part-time rate for parents that need 1 or 2 days a week or a full-time rate that is based on 3-5 days of attendance per week. 
Happy Hours does not offer daily or weekly rates. 
Late Fees

Monthly fees are due on the 1st business day of each month.  If tuition is not paid in full by the 15th of the month, your account will be charged a $25 late fee.
If your financial institution declines your auto withdrawal or credit card or if your check is returned to Child & Family Resources, Inc., a $25 processing fee will be charged.

The Happy Hours Program has three monthly payment plans from which to choose:
Plan 1: Electronic Fund Transfer (fees will be withdrawn from your checking or savings account within 5 business days of the 1st business day of each month)
Plan 2: Credit Card (VISA, MasterCard, American Express and Discover)
Plan 3: Checks (given at the 1st of each month)
Fee Schedule
Fees are based on 180 school days. There is no credit for absences. 
	                             Monthly Fees Per Child
	

	After School Full Time

(3-5 days a week)
	After School Part Time

(1 or 2 days a week)
	Before and After School FT
(Whitmore & Sam Hughes)
	Before and After PT

(Whitmore & Sam Hughes)
	Before School Only

(Whitmore & Sam Hughes)

	$260
	$150
	$287
	$177
	$140


Late Pick Up Fee

If a parent/guardian does not pick up a child by 6:00 pm, a staff person will contact an alternative authorized person to pick up the child. Parents will be charged a late fee of $5.00 for every five minutes (per family) your child/children stays past 6:00 p.m.  
Non-payment of fees

Child & Family Resources, Inc. is a non-profit agency. The funding for the Happy Hours program comes primarily from parent fees. We collect fees in a timely manner to operate this quality program. To this end, we reserve the right to terminate our childcare services if tuition is owed for longer than 15 days, or if a payment plan is not followed. 
DES non-payment of fees

Returned Electronic Transactions and Checks

If your financial institution declines your auto withdrawal or credit card or if your check is returned to Child & Family Resources, Inc., a $25 processing fee will be charged. Fees unpaid within 15 days will be subject to the Non-Payment and Account Collection Policy. 
Non-Payment and Account Collection Policy

We understand that sometimes families run into difficult financial periods. We are willing to work with all families through these times. If an account is more than 15 days past due:

1) A letter explaining the amount owed will be emailed and a second copy will be placed on the child’s sign-in sign-out sheet at the site. This letter will ask for full payment of past due amount within 15 days or to contact Nayelli Limon, Accounts Payable Clerk to work out a payment plan. Any additional resources available will be mentioned in this letter – DES, scholarships (if available), Child Care Resource and Referral 

2) If we do not receive payment or contact from parent within 15 days, a termination of services letter will be emailed and a copy placed on the sign-in/sign-out sheet on the 15th day of non-payment. This letter will state the date the service ends, and that a family needs to pay the past due amount in full prior to re-enrolling in addition to a $25.00 late payment fee. 
3) If a payment plan is established, the Accounts Payable Clerk will put the terms of this payment plan in writing, email a copy and put a second copy on the child’s sign out sheet. 

4) If a payment plan is not followed or no payment is received, a termination of services letter will be sent as above and the account will automatically be sent to Transworld Systems for recovery. The Program Director will be able to stop services with Transworld Systems as soon as the account is satisfactory.
Discounts and Scholarships

· There is a 20% discount for additional children in the immediate family.

· Reduced fees are available for eligible families based on family size and gross monthly income. Please call Nayelli Limon at 321-3393 for information on how to apply for reduced rates. Proof of income must be provided before reduced fees can be granted.

· Verified full-time and part-time TUSD employees receive a 20% discount. Unfortunately, this discount does not apply to substitutes, student teachers, or TUSD employees who are non-custodial parents/guardians.

· Only one discount will apply.

· Happy Hours is a DES authorized provider. If you are authorized to receive DES subsidies you will need to provide a copy of your “Certificate of Authorization” from DES. We must have written authorization from DES in order for you to choose DES as a payment option.

Program Components

Before School
The Happy Hours Before School Program is offered at Whitmore Elementary from 6:30 – 8:15 am and at Sam Hughes Elementary from 7:00-8:35 am every day school is in session. Parents are responsible for delivering their children to the school at or after opening time when a Happy Hours staff person is on duty. Parents or guardians must sign children into the morning program. Children are given a choice of activities, with a different planned activity on the schedule each day. Weather permitting; the children participate in supervised play outdoors from about 8:00 - 8:15 a.m. when they are dismissed to their regular school play areas. 

After School
The Happy Hours After School Program is available at three Happy Hours sites (Robins, Sam Hughes and Whitmore Elementary Schools) from school dismissal time until 6:00 pm every day school is in session. Parents or guardians must sign children out before removing them from the facility. 

During program hours children have opportunities to develop appropriate social interaction and cooperation; one-to-one with other children; in small, similar aged groups; in large, multi-aged groups; and finally with adult leaders and role models.  
Children also have opportunities to develop appropriate skills and knowledge through a wide variety and choice of activities that complement and reinforce cognitive, social, emotional and physical learning.
· CAPSULE CLASSES - For 45 minutes to an hour each day we will have enrichment classes or what the children call capsule classes. Every week each staff member will offer different class around a theme or topic. Examples might be Junkyard Wars, Jungle Jamboree, Water Polo on Land, or Robot Revolution. For the week session children will participate in activities each day that reflect upon the topic.
· SNACK - Usually lasting for 30 minutes, this time period is devoted to serving a school-provided snack, announcements and problem solving discussions.
· CHILD DIRECTED CENTER TIME - A variety of areas or "centers" offer the children a quiet place to read, relax or listen to music, an arts and crafts area with daily/weekly projects, an area where they can play board games, or an area where special projects can be pursued. Outdoor play, supervised by a leader, is also an option during center time.
· HOMEWORK - A "homework" area is set aside where children are free to quietly do their schoolwork. Happy Hours staff works with parents and teachers to encourage children in the successful completion of their homework.
Sign In/Out

The children come from their classrooms after school to the cafeteria, where the Happy Hours staff will sign them into the program. Parents/Guardians sign children out of the program. Parents/Guardians may also give written permission on the EIIR Form for other people to sign their children out (a picture I.D. will be required). Children may sign themselves out ONLY with written permission from their parent. Due to regulations, children receiving the DES childcare subsidy may not sign themselves out.  

Safety and Emergency Procedures

The safety of all Happy Hours children is our primary concern. When a child fails to sign-in for Happy Hours, the parent/guardian or emergency contact is notified immediately. Children in the Happy Hours Program are supervised at all times. 

If a child is ill or injured, the parent/guardian or emergency contact is notified at once. If immediate medical attention is required, 911 is promptly called and an Accident Report will be completed by staff attending the child and given to the parent. Minor bumps and scrapes are reported on the “Ouch Report” and attached to the child’s sign-out sheet. If a parent or guardian has a question, please contact the site leader or staff member who reported the injury.

Happy Hours children are closely supervised and only allowed to leave with those authorized by the parent or guardian. If that child returns to the school grounds to play after being signed-out, he/she may not participate in the Happy Hours Program that afternoon.

Insurance

Child & Family Resources, Inc. carries liability insurance as required by Department of Health Services, Child Care Licensing Regulations. A copy of the insurance certificate is available for review on the facility premises.
Medication and Sunscreen

Happy Hours staff can administer prescription/non- prescription medications and sunscreen. Parents must fill out our medication policy form for each medication. Prescription medication must be in a prescription container with the child's name on it. Non-prescription medications and sunscreen must be clearly labeled with the child's first and last name.
Notification of Pesticide/Herbicide Use at School

Happy Hours operates on the premises of Tucson Unified School District elementary schools. TUSD Governing Board Policy for the notification of pesticide use is as follows:

Students, parents and staff will be notified, in accordance with State laws and guidelines issued by the Arizona State Board of Education, before pesticides/herbicides are used at District schools. This Governing Board Policy and accompanying Administrative Regulation will facilitate communication between schools, parents, and the community regarding pesticide/herbicide application.

Certified applicators employed and/or contracted by the District will provide principals (or other designated personnel) with a 72 hour advance notice and a written pre-application notification. Students and/or staff will be notified at least 48 hours in advance via announcements made through the public address system. Written notice will be given to parents/legal guardians of students at least 48 hours in advance of all

Transportation

Happy Hours does not provide transportation. Children walk themselves from the classroom to the cafeteria, and parents are responsible for transporting children home. Staff is not permitted to transport children in their own vehicles.

Since the Program doesn't have transportation all field trips are either within walking distance, use City of Tucson public transportation or we contract with T.U.S.D. to hire their buses and drivers.

Children with Special Needs

In the Happy Hours program, all children are valued and appreciated for who they are. We believe that all children have differences and that these differences should be acknowledged and honored. We will work closely with families to develop individual plans to help meet the specialized needs of the children we care for.  

The Happy Hours Program serves children with special needs up to the age of 21. A child with special needs is defined as a child with a health care provider’s diagnosis and record of a physical or mental condition that substantially limits the child in providing self-care or performing age appropriate manual tasks or any other major life function such as walking, seeing, hearing, speaking, breathing or learning, a developmental disability as defined by the ADA.   
Upon enrollment of a child with special needs, within 5 working days but prior to the child’s attendance at the program, a Happy Hours staff must meet with the parent/guardian and child to establish an individualized plan for inclusion in the Happy Hours program. The program practices inclusion, and works with several community agencies to provide staff training and appropriate care.  

Individual Site Field Trips

Each Happy Hours site may choose to take field trips (usually at no charge) to different locations in its geographic area. The leaders and children may walk to local parks or points of interest or use the city bus system, if needed.

Individual field trip information will be posted at the sign-out table. If a parent/guardian wants his/her child (ren) to participate in the field trip, sign the designated group permission form at the sign-out table. One leader will remain at the school site to provide alternative activities for those remaining at the school.

Parent Responsibilities
Absences

The school office will notify Happy Hours when a child is absent for the day. If there are certain days when a child arrives late, leaves early, or does not attend at all due to Scouts, sports practice, or any other reason, Happy Hours must be notified by phone or in writing by the parent/guardian. (Each child's sign-in/out sheet includes a space for special classes, etc.) Please fill this in appropriately.

Picture ID

Whoever picks up the child after school, must sign him/her out with their first and last name on the sign-in/sign-out sheet. Until Happy Hours staff becomes familiar with the parent/guardian, please bring a picture I.D. for identification. Anyone listed on the Happy Hours release form must also have a picture I.D. Parents/Guardians will be contacted for a verbal verification if you send a note or a message that someone who is not on the release form is picking up your children. If staff cannot reach you, your children will not be released from the program. Safety is our utmost concern.

Updating Child Information

If you have a change of address or phone number, or need to change any information on your child's paperwork, please let the Center Director know as soon as possible. Throughout the year, parents are encouraged to visit Happy Hours and talk about their jobs or other special interests. Please let the Center Director know if you would like to make an informal presentation.

Happy Hours staff cannot be responsible for children's belongings. Please have their names on all of their personal belongings.

Babysitting

Child & Family Resources, Inc, and the Happy Hours Program does not sanction, encourage or endorse the use of Happy Hours employees or volunteers for non-Happy Hours child care activities. Such activities that happen after hours and off-site are outside of the scope of our employee's specific duties with the Agency and program. Employees and volunteers shall not engage in any conduct relating to after-hours child care during working hours. Child & Family Resources, Inc and the Happy Hours program can not and will not assume any responsibility for off-duty employment including but not limited to any legal liability that may occur. Our staff has been screened, hired and trained to provide child care in a school-age center only. It is a parent's responsibility to screen and choose child care providers in their own home. If a parent hires a Happy Hours employee, Child & Family Resources, Inc. and the Happy hours program is not the employer, and does not provide worker's compensation or other coverage for non-program related activity or employment. Happy Hours staff may not be listed on the blue card, may not sign out or transport any enrolled Happy Hours child from the site unless there is a direct relation with the enrolled child.

On-Site Information and Resources

Throughout the year there are a lot of happenings going on in the Happy Hours program. Please look for the posted information near the sign out tables. Additionally, we will keep brochures and information about other community programs and resources that might be beneficial to your family on this table. We will also publish a newsletter and every month. Do not hesitate to talk to staff or get involved with a project or activity.

There will be two Happy Hours Parent Nights held each school year. Look for the information at your Happy Hours site. Please join us!
Discipline Philosophy and Policy

Happy Hours defines discipline as guiding and directing children toward acceptable behavior. The most important goal of discipline in this program is to help children learn how to control their own behavior. Self-control is not a skill people are born with it is learned though daily interaction with other children and adults. 

Happy Hours staff maintain a disciplined environment by using redirection, gentle reminders, teaching and modeling conflict resolution skills, planning so children have choices, and using logical consequences for inappropriate behavior.  

Staff are not permitted to use punitive work assignments, group punishment as discipline for individual behavior, or any type of corporal punishment.  

We expect challenging behaviors from a school age child and are prepared to set limits and impose consequences to help children develop self-control. There are however individual behaviors that impact our ability to maintain a safe environment for all the children. In these cases, we may have to suspend or expel a child from the program. 
Such behaviors include:

· Inflicting physical harm on another person, child or adult

· Leaving supervised areas without permission

· Necessitating one-on-one supervision for an extended period of time

Very serious problems involving behavior against other children or staff persons may result in immediate dismissal from our program.
Manual Restraint

Happy Hours staff are not permitted to manually restrain children. However, in the case of danger to self or others, a trained, qualified staff member may physically remove a child from a situation and if the need for further intervention is required, the local emergency crisis services will be called. 
Code of Conduct for Children and Parents

All adults who enter Happy Hours are considered to be role models for children and should act accordingly. Parents have access to the areas on facility premises where the parent’s enrolled child is receiving child care services.
The physical and emotional safety of the children is our highest priority. If the conduct of a child, parent, family member, sibling or adult listed as an emergency contact interferes with the commitment of program staff to provide quality and safe child care, Happy Hours reserves the right to suspend the individual child from the program and/or not allow the adult on the premises and require that a different adult pick up the child.  

Parents visiting Happy Hours must refrain from:

· Physical punishment of children

· Disciplining other people’s children or addressing issues with any child other than their own

· Verbal abuse, swearing or cursing
· Threatening staff, other parents or children

· Quarreling with other parents or staff

· Any behavior that could be interpreted by staff as threatening, intimidating, aggressive or abusive.

Failure to follow these rules may result in the loss of services.
Confidentiality

All information obtained about your children and family in the course of providing services is kept confidential. Names, addresses, services provided, social and economic information, and other identifying information are accessed by staff on a need to know basis.
D.E.S. Subsidy and Scholarships

If you are working or a student parent who qualifies for the free or reduced lunch program, you may also qualify for D.E.S. child care subsidies. Therefore, the Arizona Department of Economic Security pays for part, or in some cases all, of the Happy Hours fee. If you think you may be eligible, we encourage you to call Child Care Resource & Referral at 325-5778 to find out which DES office you should contact.

If you are not eligible for a D.E.S. subsidy you may apply for a scholarship to help offset the cost of the program for your child. The funds are limited and available on a first come first serve basis. Call Lisa Rice at 321-3773 for a Reduced Fees application form.  

Client Rights and Responsibilities

All Clients have the following rights:

· To be treated with dignity, respect and consideration.

· Not to be discriminated against based on race, national origin, religion, gender, sexual orientation, age, disability, marital status, diagnosis or source of payment.

· To receive service that:

a. Supports and respects your individuality, choices, strengths and abilities;

b. Supports your personal liberty and only restricts your personal liberty according to a court order, by your consent, or as otherwise permitted by regulation; and

c. Is provided in the least restrictive environment that meets the Client’s treatment needs.

· Not to be prevented or impeded from exercising your civil rights unless you have been adjudicated incompetent or a court of competent jurisdiction has found that you are unable to exercise a specific right or category of rights.

· To submit grievances to agency staff members and complaints to outside entities and other individuals without constraints or retaliation.

· To have grievances addressed in a fair, timely and impartial manner.

· To seek, speak to, and be assisted by legal counsel of your choice, at your expense.

· To receive assistance from a family member, designated representative or other individual in understanding, protecting or exercising these rights.

· If enrolled by the Department of Health Services or a regional behavioral health authority as an individual who is seriously mentally ill, to receive assistance from human rights advocates provided by the Department or the Department’s designee in understanding, protecting or exercising these rights.

· To have your information and records kept confidential and released only as permitted under R9-20-211(A)(3) and (B); 
· To privacy in treatment, including the right not to be fingerprinted, photographed or recorded without consent, except:

a. For photographing for identification and administrative purposes, as provided by DHHS A.R.S. §36-507(2);

b. For Clients receiving treatment according to DHHS A.R.S. Title 36, Chapter 37; or

c. For video recordings used for security purposes that are maintained only on a temporary basis according to R9-20-602(A)(5).

· To review or obtain a copy, upon written request, of your service record during the agency’s hours of operation. 

· To review the following at the agency or at the Department of Health Services:

a. A.A.C. Title 9, Chapter 20;

b. The report of the most recent inspection of CFR conducted by the Department;

c. A plan of correction in effect as required by the Department;

d. The most recent report of inspection conducted by the Council on Accreditation for Children and Family Services (COA), a nationally recognized accreditation agency; and

e. Any plan of correction in effect as required by COA.

· To be informed of all fees, if applicable, that you are required to pay and of the agency’s refund policies and procedures before receiving a service, except for a service provided to a Client experiencing a crisis situation.

· To consent to treatment, unless treatment is ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction, after receiving a verbal explanation of the Client’s condition and the proposed treatment, including the intended outcome, the nature of the proposed treatment, and procedures involved in the proposed treatment, any risks or side effects from the proposed treatment and any alternatives to the proposed treatment.

· To be offered or referred for the treatment specified in the treatment plan.

· To receive a referral to another agency if the agency is unable to provide a behavioral health service that is requested or that is indicated in the treatment plan.

· To refuse treatment or withdraw consent to treatment unless such treatment is ordered by a court or is necessary to save the client’s life or physical health.

· To be free from:

· Abuse;

· Neglect;

· Exploitation;

· Coercion;

· Manipulation;

· Retaliation for submitting a complaint to the Department or another entity;

· Discharge or transfer, or threat of discharge or transfer, for reasons unrelated to the Client’s treatment needs, except as established in a fee agreement signed by the Client or the Client’s parent, guardian, custodian or agent;

· Treatment that involves the denial of:

· Food;

· The opportunity to sleep; or

· The opportunity to use the toilet; and

· Restraint or seclusion, of any form, used as a means of coercion, discipline, convenience or retaliation.

· To participate or, if applicable, to have the Client’s parent, guardian, custodian or agent participate in treatment decisions and in the development and periodic review and revision of the Client’s written treatment plan.

· To consent in writing, refuse to consent or withdraw written consent to participate in research or treatment that is not a professionally recognized treatment.

· To refuse to acknowledge gratitude to the agency through written statements, other media or speaking engagements at public gatherings.

· To receive behavioral health services in a smoke-free facility, although smoking may be permitted outside the facility.

CLIENT RESPONSIBILITIES

As a Client of CFR, we ask you to understand that along with your rights, you have certain responsibilities as well. These include:

· Keeping your appointments. Please give ample notice (at least 24 hours) when you must cancel an appointment. You may be charged for broken appointments or late cancellations that occur within less than 24 hours of the appointment. This is important because we will be able to offer your time to someone else in need.

· Cooperating in the design and process of your service plan. Service may be terminated if you do not follow through on your fee agreement or service plan.

· Participating as appropriate and necessary in services for your children or children you have guardianship of.

· Paying your fees, if applicable, as agreed.

· Giving the information necessary to complete and process your application for service or program eligibility.

· Reporting any changes which may affect your fee or Client status.

· Being responsible for any children you bring to CFR. No children can be left unattended in the waiting area.

· Giving your consent for treatment of yourself and/or minor children at CFR.
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